
IMPROVING OUR COMMUNITY 
 

COLUMBIA GATEWAY URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY 
CITY OF THE DALLES 

 

AGENDA 
 
 Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency 
 City Hall Council Chambers 
 313 Court Street, The Dalles, Oregon 
 
 Meeting Conducted in a Room in Compliance with ADA Standards 
 
 TUESDAY, JANUARY 17, 2017 
 5:30p.m  
 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 
 

2. ROLL CALL 
 

a. John Fredrick, Steve Kramer, Darcy Long-Curtiss, Scott Baker, Taner 
Elliot, Staci Coburn, Linda Miller, and John Willer 

 
3. ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

 
4. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

 
5. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

 
a. Minutes from November 28, 2016  

 
6. PUBLIC COMMENT (Items not on the agenda) 

 
7. ACTION ITEMS 

 
a. Grant Application: Chamber of Commerce Facade Application 

 
8. STAFF COMMENTS 

 
a. Next Meeting Date: February 21, 2017 
 

9. BOARD MEMBERS COMMENT OR QUESTIONS 
 

10.  ADJOURNMENT 
 



MINUTES 
 
 
 Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency 
 City Hall Council Chambers 
 Monday, October 24, 2016 
 Immediately Following City Council Meeting 
 
 

PRESIDING:   Chair Steve Lawrence 
 
AGENCY PRESENT:   Dan Spatz, Linda Miller, Russ Brown, Tim  
     McGlothlin 
 
AGENCY ABSENT:  Taner Elliott 
 
STAFF PRESENT:  City Manager Julie Krueger, City Attorney Gene Parker,  
     City Clerk Izetta Grossman, Assistant to the City Manager  
     Matthew Klebes 
 
CALL TO ORDER          
 
The meeting was called to order by Chair Lawrence at 6:00 p.m. 
 
ROLL CALL 

 
Roll call was conducted by City Clerk Izetta Grossman; Elliott absent. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
 
It was moved by Spatz and seconded by Miller to approve the agenda as amended.  The 
motion carried unanimously, Elliott absent. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  

 
It was moved by Spatz and second by Brown to approve the October 24, 2016 Regular 
Meeting Minutes.  The motion carried unanimously, Elliott absent. 
 
 
PRESENTATION 
  
Urban Renewal Fiscal Year 2015-16 Audit Report – Tonya Moffitt, Merina & Co. 
 
Moffitt reviewed the report, saying there was only one finding and that was related to the 
Tony’s Building purchase not being listed as an asset.  She said that it had been rectified.  
 



It was moved by Spatz and seconded by McGlothlin to accept the Fiscal Year 2015-16 audit 
report for the Columbia Gateway Urban Renewal Agency.  The motion carried unanimously, 
Elliott absent. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 

 
Having no further business the meeting was adjourned at 6:05 p.m. 
 
Submitted by: 
Izetta Grossman 
City Clerk 
 
 
      SIGNED:_______________________________ 
        President of the Board 
 
 
      ATTEST: _______________________________ 
        Steven K. Harris, Planning Director 
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IMPROVING OUR COMMUNITY 
 

COLUMBIA GATEWAY URBAN RENEWAL AGENCY 
CITY OF THE DALLES 

 
 

AGENDA STAFF REPORT 
AGENDA LOCATION:  #7A 

 
 
MEETING DATE: January 17, 2017 
 
TO:   Urban Renewal Agency Board 
 
FROM:  Steven K. Harris, AICP 
   Urban Renewal Manager 
 
ISSUE: Urban Renewal Property Rehabilitation Façade Improvement 

Application Review and Action for The Dalles Area Chamber of 
Commerce. 

 
BACKGROUND: 
The Visitor Center and Chamber Office building located at 404 W. 2nd Street, is within 
The Dalles Urban Renewal Zone and is owned by The Dalles Area Chamber of 
Commerce, a 501(c)6 non-profit organization. This building was constructed as a 
chamber of commerce building in 1937.  The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce board 
and staff want to “preserve the historic structure and bring back much of the original 
design” and have received enterprise zone funds of $15,000 to be used on this project.  
 
As noted in the grant application, the building “…has a flat roof with a slightly corbelled 
banding at the cornice line with an art deco influence.  The front elevation is 
accentuated by a recessed entrance.  The exterior of the structure is covered with 
stucco.”  The building façade needs significant restoration, repairs and improvements.  
The stucco needs restoration, decks and ramps need replaced and made ADA 
compliant and additional lighting and fencing around the visitor park area is desired to 
deter unauthorized overnight camping. 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION: 
The façade improvement project includes the following components: 

• Replace decking and ramps at the front and employee entries.  
• Window repair, painting and preservation.  
• Stucco repair and painting.  
• Relocation of flag pole.  
• Add and improve lighting.  
• Add and repair signage. 
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• Landscaping will be replaced and irrigation system modified.  
• Add fencing.  
• Repairing, repaving, striping parking and handicapped areas of parking area and 

providing directional traffic flow and informational signs. 
 
This project received approval from the Historic Landmarks Commission at its meeting 
on November 16, 2016 (minutes attached). 
 
APPLICATION: 
The application from The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce was received on 
November 22, 2016.  This application is for an Urban Renewal Façade Improvement 
Grant of $38,175 to assist with this $76,350 building façade improvement project.  The 
applicant will contribute $38,175 ($23,175 applicant funds and $15,000 enterprise zone 
grant), which is the 100% match required for urban renewal grant request amounts of 
$20,001 to $40,000.  
 
Expected Project Costs 
The expected project costs as listed in the application total $76,349.  Please see the 
application and attached construction bids for detailed cost information for this project.   
 
Proposed Fund Sources 
Applicant:         $23,175.00 
Wasco County/City of The Dalles Grant     $15,000.00 
Urban Renewal Grant:       $38,175.00 
Total:          $76,350.00  
 
Note: The total proposed funding sources provide $1.00 more funding than the listed 
total project costs. 
  
These proposed project costs and funding sources are provided by the applicant.  
Documentation verifying applicant funds and enterprise zone grant must be provided to 
The Dalles Urban Renewal Agency prior to grant funding, if grant applicant is approved.    
 
BUDGET IMPLICATIONS: 
This fiscal year (FY17/18) there was $200,000 budgeted for new Property Rehabilitation 
Projects, including façade improvement grants.  Thus far, the Agency has approved a 
total of $103,575.63 with $87,325.63 in grants for façade improvement and $16,250 for 
Civic Improvement Grants. There is $96,424.37 remaining for future applications.   
If this $38,175.00 grant application is approved, the remaining funds available would be 
$58,249.37.  The budget would be impacted differently if a different grant amount is 
approved   
 
STAFF REVIEW: 
Staff has reviewed the $38,175 Urban Renewal Property Rehabilitation Façade 
Improvement Grant application and has determined that it meets the minimum criteria 
as set forth by the Urban Renewal Agency.  Staff also determined that some 
components of this project; including kiosk, fencing, flag pole, landscaping and parking 
lot are not part of or directly attached to the building.  Some of the landscaping and the 
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flag pole relocation components are required as part of the ADA ramp construction 
portion of the project, therefore could be considered eligible components.   
 
The remaining components will also enhance and improve the overall appearance and 
usability of this building; however they are not listed as eligible or ineligible projects or 
activities in Urban Renewal Property Rehabilitation Grant and Loan Programs 
Administrative Plan and Program Descriptions (revised and dated October 15, 2015), 
and therefore could be open for interpretation on their eligibility for a façade 
improvement grant.  The total cost of these project components is $38,308.   
   
Staff offers the following options for the Urban Renewal Agency Board:  
 

1. Approve a $38,175.00 Urban Renewal Property Rehabilitation Façade 
Improvement Grant to The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce to be used for 
façade improvements, as presented, on the building and property located at 404 
W. 2nd Street, The Dalles, Oregon, with the condition that the applicant provide 
the following information to staff:   

a. Applicant to provide documentation of match funds availability. 
b. Applicant to provided documentation as a 501(c)6 non-profit organization. 

   
2. Request The Dalles Area Chamber of Commerce resubmit its Urban Renewal 

Property Rehabilitation Façade Improvement Grant application be used for 
façade improvements on the building and property located at 404 W. 2nd Street, 
The Dalles, Oregon with the project components removed that are not attached 
to or part of the building. 

 
3. If the above referenced components of the project are deemed ineligible, 

approve an Urban Renewal Façade Improvement Grant of $20,000 to assist with 
the eligible components of this project.  These components equal $38,041 and 
the applicant will contribute $18,041 as its required match for urban renewal 
grant requests.  This exceeds the 50% match required for urban renewal grants 
of $20,000 or less.   

 
The applicant will also contribute $5,134 of its own funds and the $15,000 Wasco 
County/City of The Dalles Grant towards the $38,308 of ineligible components of 
this project.  The shortfall of $18,174 in funding to complete the entire project will 
come from other sources, including donations, grants and additional Chamber 
funds.  This option will require more time for the applicant to complete the project 
and they may opt to do it in phases as they obtain the needed funding.  

 
4. Deny the grant request. 

 
 
 
 
 
Attachments 
Grant Application  
Historic Landmarks Commission Minutes (dated November 16, 2016) 

















































DRAFT 
MINUTES 

CITY OF THE DALLES 
HISTORIC LANDMARKS COMMISSION 

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBERS 
313 COURT STREET 

THE DALLES, OREGON 97058 
CONDUCTED IN A HANDICAP ACCESSIBLE MEETING ROOM 

 
Special Meeting -Wednesday, November 16, 2016 

4:00 PM 
I. Call to Order 
Chair Gleason called the meeting to order at 4:00p.m. 
 
II. Roll Call 
Commissioners In Attendance: Eric Gleason, Robert McNary, Dennis Davis, Sandra Bissett, 
Heather Kirby, Doug Leash, and Dennis Davis 
 
III. Pledge of Allegiance 
The room did not have a flag available.  
 
IV. Approval of Agenda 
Commissioner McNary moved to approve the agenda as written. This motion was seconded by 
commissioner Bisset and approved by the committee.  
 
V. Approval of Minutes – October 26, 2016 
Bisset moved to approve the minutes pending minor changes to note unknown speakers as “a 
commissioner” and give credit to Caroline Wood discussing an invasive species lecture. The 
motion was seconded by Davis and approved by the committee.  
 
VI. Public Comments  - There were no public comments noted.  
 
VII. Public Hearing – HLC 155-16 Chamber of Commerce  
To restore the historic Chamber of Commerce Building to near original state.  
Property is located at 404 West Second Street, and is further described as 1N 13E 3BB tax lot 
1100. 
 
Chair Eric Gleason read the rules for public hearings.  
 
Senior Planner Hert read from the staff report. She noted that staff was particularly happy with 
the proposed plans from the Chamber citing a prior plan to demolish the building. The Camber 
charting a new course to rehab the building to a near original state was welcome. She described 
how the proposed plan was in compliance with required ordinances and the staff recommended 
approval.  
 
The committee stated that they were pleased with the thoroughness of the application put forth 
by the Chamber of Commerce with Davis noting that they were appreciative of the Chamber 



   

seeking the approval of the HLC Committee.  Bisset commented that she believed that the 
renovation would be an exciting part of the neighborhood.  
 
Commissioner Leash appreciated the look of the drawing noting the ADA steps.  
 
Chair Gleason invited testimony.  
 
Lisa Farquaharsen – 404 W. 2nd Street, The Dalles, OR.  
Farquaharsen stated that she appreciated the opportunity to resent the planned renovation to the 
committee, and hoped it would bring new life to the Chamber. She noted that the near original 
plan could not be entirely original because the building had settled. Staff at the Chamber of 
Commerce were excited to take pride in the building again, especially looking forward to 
windows that can open, new paint colors, and better signage. Farquaharsen stressed the 
importance of signage to be able to better fulfill their  role as an active visitor center.  
 
Commissioner Bisset asked if the sidewalk would continue on to 2nd Place. Farquaharsen said 
that it would not. Bisset added that it would beneficial to the Hop-on-Hop off tours for the 
sidewalk to extend to 2nd place.  
 
McNary asked if the current plan was going to impact a section of missing sidewalk near the 
Chamber. Farquaharsen noted that the current plan did not, and the Chamber was not in contact 
with the owner of the property.  
 
Chair Gleason asked if Farquaharsen knew the location of original blueprints for the building, 
believing they were drawn by Herman Brookman.  Farquarharsen said she believed either she 
had them in her office, now unframed, or her predecessor may have them.  
 
Chair Gleason asked if there were any others wishing to testify or offer comments. There were 
not and the public hearing portion of the meeting was closed.  
 
VIII. Resolution – 145-16 
 
Approving HLC 155-16 Application for the Chamber of Commerce. McNary motioned pending 
the nine conditions of approval, to approve the application. This was seconded by Leash.  
 
Davis asked the timeframe for the project. 
Farquaharsen noted that the project should start next spring, and was expected to take six 
months.  
 
Davis moved to adopt HLC Resolution 145-16. This was seconded by Bisset and unanimously 
adopted the resolution.  
 
  
 
 
 



   

X. Staff/Commissioner Comments 
 
Senior Planner Hert updated the committee on the engraving of Elizabeth Buehler’s name. The 
quote had been finalized by Vancouver Granite Works, but the act of engraving is weather 
dependent.  Hert informed the committee that they had enough funds in the HLC budget to move 
forward. The committee agreed.  
 
The committee discussed the transition of Pioneer Cemetery. Senior Planner Hert informed the 
committee that the City Maintenance Department would be handling the transition, but could 
reference City Attorney and Senior Planner Hert for guidance. Commissioner McNary stated 
concerns on clean-up and debris. Senior Planner Hert addressed she had confidence in the 
Maintenance Department to correctly handle the transition.  
 
Chair Gleason asked if there were any other comments on the cemetery. There were none.  
 
Commissioner Bisset noted that the grant for “Place of Interest” brochure mentioned last meeting 
had been finalized.  
 
Chair Gleason commented that he, Commissioner McNary and Senior Planner Hert had attended 
a Historic Landmarks meeting in Salem.   They heard about current proposed historic 
preservation legislation and found the meeting very informative.  
 
Commissioner McNary stated that he believed the HLC should be funding more headstone 
restoration. Chair Gleason noted that the remaining headstones in Pioneer Cemetery were 
incased in concrete making them hard to restore.   
 
Chair Gleason stated that the next meeting was to set goals for 2017.  
 
Carolyn Wood, PO Box 820 addressed the council about a sign near the chamber that was too 
hard to read. The committee discussed several options for improving or replacing the sign. They 
decided that it was possible it to be a part of the Oregon Trail signage or could be part of a Civic 
Improvement grant.  
 
Chair Gleason called for adjournment.  
 
XI. Next Meeting Date – December 28, 2016 
 

X. Adjournment – Eric Gleason adjourned the meeting at 5:00pm.  

Respectfully submitted by Jamie Jensen, Administrative Secretary.  

 

_________________________________________ 

Eric Gleason, Chair 
Historic Landmark Commissions 
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